
INTRODUCTION 

In spite of the rapidly deteriorating fiscal situation globally and 
the multifarious social and political problems faced by the develop- 
ing countries, the Member Countries of the South-East Asia Region 
have made determined and concerted efforts towards Health for All by 
the Year 2000. Health for all has become a movement for health 
development, and all the governments of the Region have taken steps 
ardently to restructure their health systems, sharply focusing on 
improvement in health management, strengthening the health infra- 
structure and absorbing appropriate health technology through the 
key approach of primary health care. Having adopted the strategies 
for Health for All, health ministries in several countries have now 
established mechanisms for the planning, implementation, monitoring 
and evaluation of health activities. One of the major steps towards 
involving communities in health processes with particular emphasis 
on the planning and implementation of health activities in rural 
areas is the decentralization of authority for health development. 

Health ministries are increasingly assuming a leadership role 
in health and health related socio-economic development. It is thus 
gratifying that such a leadership role has produced results in 
several countries of the Region. The commitment of the governments 
becomes quite evident from the interest and enthusiasm displayed by 
the Health Ministers, who meet every year to discuss problems, 
exchange experiences and provide guidelines for further collaborative 
activities in the health field. At their sixth meeting held in 
Chaing Mai, Thailand in 1986 the Ministers resolved to pursue Health 
for All leadership development and elaborated the need for joint 
studies of innovative efforts in primary health care. 

Against this encouraging scenario of health development, the 
financial situation of WHO has not been improving. With unstable 
currency exchange rates, inflation and failure of major contributors 
to pay their committed share of contributions, the financial crisis 
is deepening in the United Nations and the specialized agencies. In 
the context of such a financial crisis, WHO had to make a contingency 
plan to effect cuts in the 1986-1987 budget as reported to the tenth 
meeting of the Consultative Committee for Programme Development and 
Management (CCPDM) and the 39th session of the Regional Committee 
held in September 1986. 
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GENERAL P R O G W  DEVELOPMENT 

Keeping in view national and WHO policies, the Seventh General 
Programme of Work and the Medium Term Programme, WHO and the Member 
Countries together, as partners in health development in the Region, 
have vigorously pursued their efforts towards health development in 
the context of the recently introduced new managerial process for 
optimum utilization of WHO resources and the implementation of 
regional programme budget policies. Taking into account country- 
specific situations, the new managerial framework for optimal 
utilization of WHO resources in direct support to the countries has 
been satisfactorily implemented. 

Joint government/WH0 mechanisms have been established for the 
planning, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of WHO resources 
under the new managerial framework and these have been further 
strengthened in several countries. At the Regional Office, country 
support teams (CSTs) have been established for all countries to 
provide technical and managerial back-up to WHO Representatives in 
their coordinating role in defining the needs of the countries and 
identifying the most appropriate support from all levels of the 
Organization and to respond expeditiously and appropriately to 
priority health needs. This type of technical support also takes an 
overview of country health activities in order to ensure that  these 
are in conformity with WHO'S General Programme of Work. 

One of the important landmarks in the collaborative function- 
ing of WHO and the countries was the endorsement by the 39th session 
of the Regional Committee of the Regional Programme Budget Policy 
for South-East Asia; this policy would, in the spirit of partnership, 
enable the countries to use WHO resources optimally. In addition, 
the policy has already been put to use for the preparation of the 
programme budget for 1990-1991, which will be the first biennium of 
the Eighth General Programme of Work and which marks the commencement 
of the Decade before the achievement of HFA/2000. 

The Regional Committee has become fully involved in the 
programme review through its working arm called the Consultative 
Committee for Programme Development and Management (CCPDM). The 
CCPDM continues to undertake in-depth reviews of WHO'S collaborative 
programmes in the countries of the Region. While providing guidelines 
for the further development of the Organization's collaborative 
programmes, the Regional Committee has emphasized that for the 
effective implementation of primary health care, measures such as 
community involvement, intersectoral coordination, strengthening of 
referral systems and stress on preventive and social medicine in the 
medical curricula, reorientation of the behaviour and attitudes of 
all health workers, ensuring linkages between primary health care 



and health manpower development, have to be taken up in all earnest- 
ness. 

Realizing that health development cannot take place in isola- 
tion of social developments, that the movement for HPA has to have a 
confluence with social movements and that a motivated leadership 
plays a vital role not only in accelerating the pace but in giving 
such a movement a purpose and quality so as to involve all segments 
of the population, WHO has laid much emphasis on developing HFA 
leadership. In moat countries, notably Burma, India, Indonesia, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand, the leadership within the community has played a 
dominant role in socio-economic development. However, such a strong 
leadership has not yet developed in the health field, nor have the 
leaders of socio-economic movements yet played a significant role in 
the health movement. WHO has, therefore, in collaboration with the 
countries and depending upon country situations made efforts to 
correct this aberration. In this endeavour to promote, implement and 
coordinate health development, the Organization continued to 
cooperate and coordinate with other United Nations organizations and 

. international development agencies in support of HFA activities. One 
of the notable developments during the year has been the necessary 
involvement of NGO's in health care activities in the countries of 
this region. 

HEALTH SITUATION AND TREND ASSESSMENT 

With the expanding health infrastructure and the focus on effective 
implementation of health programmes at the middle and peripheral 
levels of health care, health information support and epidemiological 
surveillance play a very crucial role in programme planning, 
management and implementation. The main thrust of WHO'S programme on 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment is on strengthening national 
capabilities, improving the information system infrastructure and 
providing technological support. The global plan of action for 
monitoring the progress and evaluation of the effectiveness of 
health for all strategies has given a new impetus to this programme. 

While most countries have developed their national information 
system and statistical services, there seems to be wide discrepancies 
in the quantity and quality of information being provided. There is, 
therefore, a wide scope for further strengthening of the existing 
mechanisms for providing information support for health management 
in all countries and particularly in the use of this set of 
information for health management and development at all levels. 

The most significant development during the year was the 
successful completion of the first evaluation of health-forall 
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strategies in almost every country of the Region. The countries are 
already in the process of information gathering for the second round 
of monitoring the progress of the implementation of health-forall 
strategies using the common framework evolved by WHO. Based on the 
information at the regional level, the regional volume of the 
Seventh Report of the World Health Situation has been compiled. 

Emphasis has been laid on training of health personnel with a 
view to expanding the coverage of epidemiological surveillance to 
enable effective planning and implementation of disease prevention 
and control programmes. In several countries WHO supported computeri- 
zation of data on health trends and information. In Bangladesh, WHO 
collaborated in the training of epidemiologiata and statisticians in 
conducting surveys and in training health personnel in the technique 
of monitoring health programmes. In Bhutan, the lay reporting health 
information system has been enlarged. In Burma, attention was focused 
on bringing all priority diseases under epidemiological surveillance 
and extending primary health care services to an increasing number 
of townships. In the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, steps 
are being taken to strengthen monitoring and epidemiological aurveil- 
lance through computerization and modernizing the information system. 
In India, WHO collaborated in a number of national activities for 
intensifying epidemiological surveillance including training of 
district level officers in epidemiology and revising of the course 
curriculum. In Indonesia, the field epidemiological training 
programme was further developed on the basis of its evaluation 
carried out by a team of experts. In Mongolia, efforts were mainly 
directed towards developing a computer-based national information 
system. In Nepal, 43 districts have been brought under an active 
disease surveillance programme. In Sri Lanka, WHO collaborated in 
reviewing the existing epidemiological data system and suggested 
modifications. In Thailand, a field epidemiological programme has 
been successfully developed for effective disease surveillance. 

In spite of these satisfactory developments, epidemiological 
surveillance is still very weak. There is a dearth of trained 
manpower for surveillance particularly at district and peripheral 
levels. Laboratory services and epidemiological surveillance 
together with the health information system have to work in prefect 
unison with programme planning and development, in order to ensure 
maximum health care delivery particularly to the most unserved and 
underserved population groups. 

MANAGERUG PROCESS FOR NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPRENT (MPNHD) 

With the prevailing scarcity of resources for health development in 
moat countries, the need to strengthen mechanisms for optimum 
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utilization of resources is obvious. Utilization of resources - both 
financial and human - require efficient management which can respond 
expeditiously to the health needs of the community. Realizing the 
weaknesses of managerial mechanisms, most countries have taken 
effective steps to develop their managerial processes for national 
health development. A notable feature of WHO collaboration in this 
field is the close involvement with the countries in relation to 
formulation of policies and plans, implementation process or evalua- 
tion procedures. The health planning and management activities are 
implemented at various levels in accordance with the administrative 
structure of the country. National councils of health or socio- 
economic development are coordinating national efforts for health 
development among different concerned sectors in a number of 
countries. 

In some countries the process of reorganization and streng- 
thening of health ministries is taking place with considerable 
emphasis on decentralization. WHO has actively collaborated in 
training and developing managerial processes for national health 
development with an emphasis on practical problem solving. In view 
of the focus on middle and peripheral levels of health development, 
WHO collaboration was largely directed towards training of 
intermediate or district level health personnel. In spite of these 
efforts there is a realization that management processes and systems 
have remained weak and may therefore hinder the planning and 
implementation of policies and strategies for health for all. It is 
therefore necessary to assess the real needs of Member Countries in 
regard to the development of managerial capabilities with the 
technical collaboration of WHO. 

HEALTE SYSTEMS UESWCB (HSR) 

Realizing the importance of health systems research, the South-East 
Asia Advisory Committee on Health Research (SEAIACHR) has continued 
to give high priority to health services research, health behavioural 
research and health economic research. The 12th Session of the 
SEAIACHR reviewed the progress in this direction. Several countries 
have laid emphasis on promotion of research awareness and strengthen- 
ing of national health system research policies. A great deal of 
emphasis was placed on promoting and establishing coordination and 
linkage mechanisms with decision makers on the one hand and a 
multidisciplinary network of institutions on the other. WHO has also 
now established a regional task force to actively promote health 
system research in support of Health for All by the year 2000. A WHO 
publication entitled "Concepts of health behavioural research" 
emphasizes the importance of socio-cultural and economic factors in 
health care programmes. 



HEALTH LEGISLATION 

The Organization has been collaborating with Member Countries in 
strengthening or modifying the existing legislation in tune with the 
new developments in health policies and strategies in the context of 
Health for All. The health legislation unit at WHO Headquarters has 
continued to provide advice to the countries and assisted in 
exchange of information on health legislation. Countries have been 
provided with information on legal instruments dealing with AIDS. In 
view of the emphasis on decentralization and major health develop- 
ments at peripheral levels, there may be a need for countries to 
take appropriate initiatives in modifying legislation to suit the 
changing needs of their respective health programmes. 

ORGANIUTION OF HEALTH SYSTEMS USED ON 
PrcIlmaY EBALTH C U B  (PHC) 

The health infrastructure expanded significantly and provided full 
coverage of population in several countries. But the effective 
access to, and quality of, the services remained less than optimum. 
Consequently, intensification of primary health care activities 
became a pressing need. In particular, it was necessary to reach the 
disadvantaged and the underserved population groups. It was also 
evident that groups with different social, economic and epidemio- 
logical conditions needed different contributions of services and 
methods of delivery. 

Since the district health system represents a manageable unit 
for progressive intensification, WHO provided technical inputs for 
the development of an operational framework for adaptation in 
countries. WHO also formulated a regional programme for intensi- 
fication of primary health care, with extrabudgetary support from 
UNDP, for all Member Countries. 

A regional network for primary health care has been 
established, and it is supported by two PHC Information Resource 
Centres (PIRC) established in India and Thailand. The national 
network for PHC in each country has been developed for effective 
dissemination of information. 

Several countries have also strengthened mechanisms for 
intersectoral coordination. What is most significant is the growing 
understanding of the rationale of intersectoral collaboration in 
health development. WHO convened a task force meeting to develop 
national and district level plans of action for intersectoral action 
in health; national plans for intersectoral collaboration have been 
developed in eight countries of the Region. 
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The countries have been emphasizing the need for strengthening 
management training of middle level health managers. There may be a 
need to develop approaches for implementation of improved management 
practices so as to achieve greater impact of primary health care at 
the community level. 

The unabated urbanization in most countries poses an enormous 
challenge to the health sector in providing primary health care to 
underserved urban populations. Studies have been undertaken in 
Burma, India and Indonesia in order to assess needs, develop and 
implement an integrated package of primary health care services 
through community participation and to assist the urban health 
system to support integrated services at the urban slum level. 

WHO has thus been collaborating with countries to provide 
technical and financial inputs for strengthening different facets of 
national primary health care programmes. In Bangladesh, substantial 
progress has been achieved in the development of health facilities 
at the Upazila and Union levels. In Bhutan, there is an emphasis on 
training of village volunteer health workers (VVHWs), who are 
expected to cover the inaccessible and difficult areas with basic 
health care. In Burma, support was provided to PHC through 
collaborative programmes by WHO, UNICEF and US AID. The major 
emphasis was on the training of community health workers and 
ten-household health workers, strengthening of nutrition health 
information services, training of paramedical personnel, health 
education, management and evaluation and on water and sanitation 
projects. In India, considerable attention is being paid to the 
intensification of training and the continuing education programme 
geared towards the achievement of HFA/ZOOO involving the community 
and nongovernmental organizations for the effective operation of the 
health system at district and peripheral levels. In Indonesia, high 
priority has been given to the development of the health infra- 
structure and on progressive implementation of the integrated family 
health package. In Maldives there has been political commitment at 
the highest level with government approaching health as a 
multidisciplinary programme. 

In Mongolia, considerable success has been achieved in regard 
to increasing health awareness and the commitment of leaders and the 
community to the attainment of Health for All through primary health 
care. The successful outcome of the Huvsgul aimak project has led to 
its extension to other areas such as the Khoold somon in the Gobi 
Altai aimak. In Nepal, support was continued to the integrated 
community health services development project. Also, a project of 
drug cooperatives was initiated to overcome the shortages of drugs 
at the health post level and to promote a greater degree of 
community participation. In Sri Lanka, collaborative efforts covered 
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the total health system. The thrust was on strengthening the health 
infrastructure through management support based on decentralized 
administration and leadership development. The development and 
training of practitioners of traditional medicine in support of 
primary health care was stressed. In Thailand, through the 
self-managed village primary health care project the management 
information system was made fully operational; the focus was on 
intervillage development cooperation. The basic minimum needs 
programme has been used as a tool to enhance the quality of life. 

It has been stressed time and again by the Regional Committee that 
health manpower development needs more vigorous WHO collaboration in 
order to strengthen the health infrastructure so that it can provide 
health for all population groups. WHO'S major efforts are therefore 
directed towards this end. The overall objective of the regional 
programme of health manpower development has been to cooperate with 
countries in planning for training and developing the number and 
type of health personnel that the country requires and can afford. 
The entire programme is aimed at ensuring that such health personnel 
are socially responsible and possess adequate scientific, technical 
and managerial competence. 

The principle of integrated health services manpower 
development (HSMD) has received recognition in all the countries and 
accordingly formal mechanisms such as Health Manpower Development 
Committees and Manpower Councils have been set up to foster a 
continuing intersectoral dialogue among those responsible for health 
manpower development. However, it must be pointed out that in spite 
of such an intersectoral dialogue the linkages are still weak and 
need to be streamlined in order to facilitate purposeful communi- 
cation between individuals and organizations concerned with human 
resource development. Such an endeavour must also involve the 
communities and other developmental sectors. Appropriate mechanisms 
must be established for monitoring health manpower development 
systems. The coordination of the three components of the health 
manpower development process, namely planning, production and 
management have no doubt improved considerably in all Member 
Countries. However, further strengthening and constant review and 
improvement in intersectoral linkages has to be pursued vigorously. 

All countries have an institutional framework for health 
manpower planning and several countries have formulated systematic 
plans. However, sufficient attention has to be given to the 
qualitative aspects of manpower development and the associated 
economic dimensions. 



The Organization has encouraged and supported most countries 
to develop pragmatic health manpower information systems in order to 
improve decision making regarding priorities in planning, production 
and utilization. The countries have recognized that they can 
ill-afford mal-utilization of health personnel as this results in 
wastage of scarce and expensive resources. WHO'S efforts were 
directed towards assisting Member Countries to improve the utiliza- 
tion and management of health manpower through the introduction of a 
range of personnel management practices, supervision and performance 
assessment studies and schemes for continuing education backed by 
opportunities for career advancement. 

While research studies on different aspects of health 
manpower development have been undertaken in many countries, the 
major effort of the Organization has been towards the achievement of 
basic objectives to eliminate the main causes of weakness in health 
manpower research programmes in Member Countries. The Organization 
has directed its efforts towards the establishment of institutional 
mechanisms which could enable decision makers, health service 
personnel, managers and research workers to exchange experiences as 
well as identify and agree on priority research problems. 

A need to reorient medical education in the light of rapidly 
changing concepts of health care have been recognized in most 
countries of the Region. An intercountry consultation and a series 
of national seminars have highlighted that the time has come to 
proceed beyond mere manipulation of curricula content and redesign 
programmes by aligning them with health care priorities. It is 
encouraging that most countries have introduced in their programmes 
of education and training of health personnel student-centred, 
competency-based and community-oriented teaching and learning 
activities. 

The challenges posed by changing modalities of health care 
and revised health systems based on PHC have brought about changes 
in nursing education, services and research in several Member 
Countries. This has helped to redirect and increase nursing 
involvement and contribution to the attainment of the HFA/PHC goal. 
There is an increasing realization that training alone will not 
guarantee a better service. Studies are needed on the use of nursing 
and midwifery personnel and the supervision and logistical support 
available to them. 

Acute shortage of effective and appropriate learning resource 
materials, especially for middle and primary level workers continues 
to persist in most Member Countries. Since such learning materials 
have to be country specific. WHO has encouraged country-level activi- 
ties in the production and effective utilization of such teaching and 



learning materials. A project in Nepal is being supported with a 
view to developing it as a regional resource in this field. 

Concern has been expressed by the Regional Committee and in 
other fora about the difficulties in English language competency 
faced by candidates from the countries of this region going on W O  
fellowships. In response to this concern, the Regional Office 
conceptualized and developed an English Language Self-Instructional 
Package called ELSIP. The field-testing of this package, being 
carried out in a number of countries, should be completed by the end 
of this year. After the necessary modifications, arrangements will 
need to be made for larger-scale distribution and utilization of 
ELSIP by the countries. 

PUBLIC I N P O ~ T I O N  AND EDUCATION FOB EUL-TH 

Realizing the importance of information and education for health 
particularly for involving communities in the health development 
process, WHO has vigorously pursued its initiatives in strengthening 
the integration of health education and information in the health 
system. In this regard the important role of the media in making 
communities aware of their problems and their possible solution has 
been highlighted. In all countries of our Region, the media plays a 
very significant role in socio-economic development. However, it has 
not been adequately utilized for disseminating widely information 
and education for health. In a number of countries steps were taken 
to improve the media-related content in the teaching curricula of 
health educators, and to expose media personnel to health development 
issues. It is encouraging that some institutions of mass communica- 
tion have shown keen interest in introducing health development in 
their training curricula. Steps were also taken to enhance the 
perception of WHO'S role among the public with a view to further 
strengthen the achievements of common health objectives in the 
Member Countries. 

Information and Education for Health has to play an effective 
and purposeful role in all health programmes. The health education 
component has therefore featured prominently in several programme 
areas. Several countries have taken effective steps to review the 
progress and implementation of information and education for health 
activities at all level and to plan suitable measures for their 
improvement. In Burma, attention has been paid in the People's 
Health Plan to the application of the new policy on health education 
in support of HPA/2000. In India, under the new educational policy 
considerable emphasis has been placed on health education in the 
school curricula. In Indonesia, group educational activities were 



organized on health education/communication sciences at professional 
levels in the context of primary health care. In Maldives, informa- 
tion and health education has been integrated in the teaching 
programme of community health workers, foolhumas, nurse aides and 
community health aides. In Nepal, group educational activities were 
organized to strengthea the information and education for health 
component of priority health programmes. In Sri Lanka a workshop was 
organized for communication and media personnel. In Thailand, a con- 
sultative meeting was sponsored on optimum use of village broadcasts 
to mobilize media and communication resources to support primary 
health care. With communications technology developing rapidly in 
most countries of our Region, more vigorous efforts are needed at 
country level to reach the target groups and to put across appro- 
priate messages in the context of the prevalent social and cultural 
milieu. 

RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOF'MENT 

The RPD programme continues with its objectives of strengthening 
national research capability, coordinating research activities to 
solve priority health problems and promoting research to facilitate 
the use of existing and emerging scientific knowledge. Elements of 
the contribution made by the WHO research programme towards the 
development of research in the Region comprises technical support 
for improving research coordination and management systems in the 
countries, support for commissioned research as well as investigator- 
originated research in high priority areas, support for collaborating 
centres and research meetings. The programme recognizes that there 
is a rising expectation among Member Countries Eor more self-reliance 
in research and for greater capability to undertake research 
necessary for translating existing and emerging knowledge into 
practical programmes for the control of diseases and promotion of 
health. 

The Regional Committee as well as the Medical Research 
Councils and the Advisory Committee on Health Research have called 
for greater emphasis on institutional strengthening with a judicious 
balance between human resources development and material development. 
The regional research programme has shown a gradual shift from 
investigatororiginated research proposals to commissioned, multi- 
centre research projects dealing with health problems common to many 
of the Member Countries. These commissioned research projects 
constitute one form of institutional strengthening and afford the 
best opportunity for strengthening an institution's capability to 
undertake research in a particular area. The deliberate strengthening 
of institutions per se has so far been relatively small, but will 
increase and accelerate when acceptable procedures and criteria for 
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identifying institutions and areas to be strengthened become 
established. The programme is also supporting the training of 
research manpower. 

The transfer of technology and especially the development of 
a policy for technology transfer within the context of national 
health development, and the evolution of donor and receptor mecha- 
nisms for the rapid and appropriate transfer of health technology 
are recognized as important considerations for research development. 

The Regional RPD activities are supplemented and complemented 
by the special programmes administered by WHO Headquarters in the 
respective fields, namely, the UNDP/World Bank/WHO Special Programme 
for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases, the WHO Special 
Programme of Research, Development and Research Training in Human 
Reproduction, the WHO Research and Action Programme on Diarrhoea1 
Diseases, and the WHO Acute Respiratory Infection Programme. 

NUTRITION 

The South-East Asia Region remains the global focus in terms of 
malnutrition. The most common forms of malnutrition seen in many 
countries of the Region are: protein energy malnutrition, 
nutritional anaemia, nutritional blindness and iodine deficiency 
disorders. In view of the multisectoral nature of malnutrition, WHO 
continued to collaborate with countries through the regional 
nutritional programme in enhancing, strengthening and developing and 
reinforcing national capabilities for reducing or controlling 
malnutrition in its four major forms. Six operational strategies 
include (i) formulation of national nutrition policy (ii) 
emphasizing the nutrition component of primary health care (iii) 
strengthening the country's capability for nutrition surveillance 
(iv) strengthening the national programme for the control of iodine 
deficiency disorders, nutritional blindness, and nutritional anaemia 
(v) exchange of information on various aspects of nutrition and (vi) 
supporting nutrition research relevant to the country's needs. 

Despite limited financial resources and the magnitude of the 
malnutrition problem prevalent in most countries of the Region, WHO 
provided a thrust of considerable significance in national efforts 
against malnutrition. The highlights of the nutrition programme 
include developments in the control of iodine deficiency disorders, 
vitamin A deficiency blindness control and the progress in nutrition 
training programmes in the Region. WHO, in close cooperation with 
other agencies such as UNICEF, have contributed significantly to 
these achievements and particularly to the strengthening of national 
capabilities so as to ensure long term prevention of malnutrition. 
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During the year WHO supported a number of country projects 
with the emphasis on strengthening of institutional training, 
laboratory and research capability, development of national iodine 
deficiency disorders, and xerophthalmia control programmes, 
implementation of multisectoral programme through primary health 
care emphasizing psychosocial aspects of malnutrition and 
nutritional surveillance. 

In Bangladesh, the capability of the Institute of Public 
Health Nutrition, Dhaka, was further strengthened. In Burma, the 
nutritional effectiveness of the Peoples Health Plan was further 
strengthened through the joint WHO/UNICEF nutritional support 
project. In India, WHO actively collaborated with the National 
Institute of Nutrition, Hyderabad and the All India Institute of 
Hygiene and Public Health, Calcutta, particularly in support of 
training and research. In Indonesia, WHO collaborated with the World 
Bank, US AID and UNICEF to strengthen several components of the 
national nutrition programme and in particular the nutrition 
training network, control of iodine deficiency and vitamin A 
deficiency blindness and the nutrition component of the Posyandu 
system. Through the joint WHO/UNICEF nutrition project, Nepal 
received technical, managerial and financia:L support in nutrition 
activities. In Thailand, the Organization supported a national 
workshop in which nutrition research priorities were identified and 
studies of psychosocial aspects of malnutrition were continued. 

Evidence is beginning to accumulate indicating that a 
measurable reduction in protein energy malnutrition has already 
occurred in Burma, India, Indonesia and Thailand; a real impact on 
iodine deficiency disorders is beginning to be achieved in Bhutan, 
Indonesia and Nepal; and that vitamin A deficiency blindness is 
beginning to decrease demonstratively in Bangladesh and Indonesia. 
The significance of these gains should not be underestimated but 
should indeed promote increased collaborative efforts to reinforce 
and further reduce malnutrition in the Region, to ultimately meet 
the targets and goals of ~~A/2000. 

ORAL BBALTH 

There is an increasing awareness and concern on the state of oral 
health in almost all countries of the Region. At present seven 
countries viz. Bangladesh, DPR Korea, India, Indonesia, Mongolia and 
Sri Lsnka and Thailand have developed active collaborative 
programmes in this field. Epidemiological studies conducted during 
the previous years have shown that WHO'S major thrust in this area 
is to promote the concept of communitrbased oral health and 
emphasize preventive dentistry as a part of primary health care. In 
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view of the fact that comprehensive oral health services are limited 
to urban areas and that qualified dentists are few in number, 
community-based oral health would probably achieve increased 
coverage of the underserved rural population. National oral health 
service and epidemiological studies have been carried out in a 
number of countries of the Region in order to obtain data for 
formulation of effective national oral health plans and programmes. 

Oral health, however, remains poor in most countries of the 
Region. Greater national efforts are needed to achieve substantial 
improvements in oral hygiene and stomatology. 

ACCIDENT PREVENTION 

Although morbidity and mortality due to accidents are showing an 
upward trend in a number of countries of the Region a clear-cut 
policy in regard to accident prevention is yet to be developed in 
many countries. This is understandable in view of the multisectoral 
nature of the problem and a lack of adequate information on the 
epidemiology, nature, magnitude and types of accidents and injuries. 
While most outdoor accidents and injuries get recorded, accidents 
occurring in households are often unreported and do not even enter 
into the cause of morbidity and mortality. The WHO regional 
programme is aimed basically at preventive activities. WHO supported 
a workshop on road traffic accidents in Bangladesh and a workshop 
for the Expert Committee on Accident Trauma Management in Bangalore, 
India. In Nepal accidents due to burns is a major problem in homes; 
cooking stoves to prevent burn injuries are being tried out. In 
Thailand, WHO/ESCAP jointly sponsored an Asian Seminar on Road 
Safety in collaboration with the Ministry of Public Health. 

MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH INCLUDING FAMILY PLANNING 

The two most important health indicators, namely, the infant 
mortality rate and the birth rate (fertility rate) continue to be 
alarmingly high in the Region in spite of the determined efforts of 
the countries to reduce these. Thus, even though high socio-economic 
growth has been registered by many countries the prosperity is 
almost nullified by the rapid population growth. WHO has, therefore, 
continued its active collaboration in maternal and child health 
including family planning with all the countries. 

In this effort, the Organization has collaborated closely 
with UNICEF, UNFPA and other international agencies. Efforts have 
been directed at achieving wider service coverage and improvement in 
the quality of services provided. WHO assisted countries in the 
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training of various categories of health workers in order to improve 
their quality and competence. While a number of countries have 
provided substantial resources to family planning programmes, there 
is still a great need to integrate this activity with MCH and also 
in the other social sectors rather than pursuing these activities in 
isolation. The Organization has, therefore, ].aid stress on specific 
initiatives aimed at achieving a more effective integration of MCH 
and family planning services. 

In several countries, efforts are being made to reduce 
morbidity and mortality among mothers and children. This is being 
done by efforts to improve hygienic conditions during delivery in 
rural areas, training of health workers and the provision of 
opportunities for the exchange of experiences among health 
professionals at management levels. 

In Bangladesh, a new project, "Family Planning Clinical 
Supervision Team" is being launched with assistance from NORAD to 
supervise more effectively the contraceptive methods in family 
planning programmes. In Bhutan, there is an emphasis on training of 
not only health personnel but workers in allied fields such as 
agriculture, education and nutrition in order to increase the impact 
of MCH/FP services. The study on "Unmet Needs in MCH" when completed 
will further focus the attention of policy makers on the problem 
areas in service delivery and the utilization of the services. 

In Burma, the stress is on improving the quality and 
expanding the reach of MCH services. WHO collaboration has been 
mainly in the areas of training of health workers and in the 
evaluation of family health care activities. 

In the Democratic People's Repub.Lic of Korea, WHO 
collaborative efforts are in the fields of manpower development and 
technology transfer. In India, efforts are being made to reduce 
morbidity and mortality among mothers and infants particularly in 
rural areas and in urban alums. WHO'S main thrust in Indonesia is to 
develop family health and an integrated MCH service delivery. 
Particular emphasis has been laid on the integrated family health 
service package at the village level as a basic strategy for 
reducing the infant and child morbidity and mortality. Such an 
integrated selvice package consists of MCH care, immunization, 
nutrition, family planning and diarrhoea1 diseases control, 
delivered through health posts (Posyandu) organized by the community 
and supported by the health centres (Puskesmas). 

In Nepal, WHO continued its support to the MCH intensified 
programme aimed at reducing death rates of children under the age of 
five and increasing the acceptance of temporary methods of family 



planning. In Maldives, the emphasis was on training of health 
workers with a view to creating community awareness regarding child 
spacing and health benefits to mothers and children. In Sri Lanka 
significant progress was registered in regard to the family health 
information system by strengthening monitoring and evaluation of the 
activities with the focus on using information generated for 
managerial decision-making. In Thailand, WHO collaborated in 
improving programme management and expansion of family and 
contraceptive delivery services including communication support to 
family planning activities. 

Several research projects were supported by WHO for evolving 
appropriate strategies for effective delivery of MCH and family 
planning services such as studies on lon-birth weight with its 
associated outcomes, appropriate country specific interventions, 
studies on the cause of maternal morbidity, development and field 
testing of techniques for monitoring the physical growth and 
psychosocial development of the child and specific needs for 
reproductive health in adolescents. 

WOMIU4, W T H  AND DBVBU)PPIENT 

In line with the resolution of the United Nations and the World 
Health Assembly, WHO has encouraged participation of women in health 
programmes. Women have a more prominent place in the families in 
most of the rural communities in our countries and could play a very 
decisive role in family health care as well as in community 
involvement. WHO has constituted a regional advisory committee as 
well aa a core group on women, health and development. A regional 
plan of action has been formulated within the framework of the 
global plan and in accordance with the guidance provided by the 
Thirtieth World Health Assembly. In Indonesia, a number of women's 
organizations like the PKK have been actively participating in the 
activities of Posyandu. This mechanism has been utilized for 
promoting and strengthening the concept of community participation 
and intersectoral approach. The countries should tap this enormous 
goodwill and vast reservoir that exists particularly in rural 
communities by mobilizing women to take up a leadership role in the 
family and community health development. 

Workers' health is attracting increasing concern in several countries 
of this region particularly in view of rapid industrialization and 
social awareness. The concept of workers' health has undergone a 
change and it is now accepted in most countries as a problem not 
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only related to occupational diseases and the working environment 
but addressed to broader issues such as psychosocial and behavioural 
aspects of workers' health and welfare. WHO'S collaborative 
activities have been geared to the formulation of national 
programmes, development of manpower and services and, in particular, 
integration of workers' health into primary health care. More 
efforts would be required as the problem is becoming increasingly 
complex and of greater magnitude. 

HEALTH OF THg ELDERLY 

Although the population pyramid in most developing countries has not 
changed, there is no doubt that the proportion of the elderly in the 
population of the countries of this region is decidedly showing an 
increasing trend. This is expected in view of the higher life 
expectancy at birth and overall improvement in the socio-economic 
and health sectors. Although the cultural milieu in most countries 
in our Region is conducive to paying respect to the elderly and to 
provide for their welfare, the emerging social and health needs of 
the elderly necessitate social adjustment at the community level. 
Although only a few countries have developed programmes for the care 
of the elderly, there is a great deal of awareness to be generated 
in the countries to provide for the elderly in the context of the 
prevalent cultural and traditional patterns of life. WHO has 
collaborated with the countries, particularly to conduct surveys on 
the health and socio-economic problems of the aged as in Bangladesh, 
in collaboration with the Institute of Geriatrics, Dhaka, or with 
the Government of Indonesia in the provision of comprehensive health 
care for the elderly through the primary health care service system 
with community participation. 

PROMOTION AND PROTECTION OF MENTAL EEALTH 

In the field of mental health, WHO has planned and implemented in a 
coordinated manner, regional and country activities through the 
advice of a regional coordinating group. This group meets annually 
and prepares a detailed plan of multi-centric. activities as WHO'S 
supplementary programme to support national mental health programmes 
of the Member Countries. Indicators have been developed for quality 
of mental health care and of drug abuse control programmes as well 
as for quality of drug carelearly stimulation programmes. Instruments 
have been developed to quantify the quality of life (subjective 
well-being) and to study the co-relationship between conduciveness 
in the home environment and healthy child development. WHO has also 
prepared a set of protocol outlines for the development of effective 
psychosocial interventions. Drug abuse is becoming an increasing 



mi INTRODUCTION 

menace in some of the countries of this region. Whereas the heroin 
epidemic has been contained and is even declining in some countries, 
other countries are faced with an acute epidemic of drug abuse and 
dependence. Faced with such an alarming situation, the countries are 
now switching over to a more active public health oriented approach 
for prevention and treatment of drug dependence through communlty- 
based campaigns including detoxification camps with active community 
involvement. In the area of mental and neurological disorders, the 
thrust has been towards integrated and community-based care in most 
countries. Thus, with the community-oriented approach to both 
prevention and treatment of mental diseases, there is a better 
utilization of institutional facilities for treatment of neurological 
disorders and severely mentally ill patients. 

WHO has actively collaborated with countries through research 
programmes related to mental health. These include intervention 
trials in Bangladesh to improve the social relevance of health 
services through an increase in the psychosocial sensitivity of 
primary health care personnel; studies on psychosocial and 
behavioural factors related to malnutrition among children in India; 
studies on interventions in "risk" families; an early stimulation 
programme for children from disadvantaged families in Indonesia and 
development of culture-appropriate milestones and family factors 
relating to healthy child development in Thailand. 

PROMOTION OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH 

In the area of environmental health, WHO'S major thrust has been to 
involve the community in improving drinking water supply and 
sanitation facilities. WHO collaborated in institutional strengthen- 
ing, manpower development, water quality surveillance, improvement 
of the level of service and coverage, groundwater development, 
development of research capabilities, evaluation studies, and 
resource mobilization. A mid-term review of the Internarional 
Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade programme has been 
completed for several countries of the Region. Another highlight of 
this programme during the year under review has been WHO'S 
collaboration with four Member States, namely Indonesia, Nepal, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand, for promotion of women's participation in the 
Decade programme. Baseline case studies have been carried out to 
document information, approaches and methodologies which could be 
helpful in promotion of women in this developmental effort. WHO has 
also continued its collaboration with countries in environmental 
health research so as to find solutions to the priority national 
problems to achieve national drinking water supply and sanitation 
decade goals. 
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While progress has been achieved in the field of community 
water supply, there is a need for further acceleration of national 
programmes on sanitary disposal of human excreta. WHO supported an 
intercountry workshop which developed specific guidelines for medium 
and long-term measures for accelerating the provision of facilities 
for the sanitary disposal of human excreta. Since the Decade 
activities require substantial financial inputs, the Federal Republic 
of Germany's Agency for Technical Cooperation (GTZ) supported the 
Decade Consultative Meeting for Resource Mobilization organized 
during the period under review. This meeting served as a forum for 
exchange of views between representatives of national planning 
commissions, social services, national coordination councils, 
national sector agencies and international and bilateral agencies, 
on resource mobilization profiles of priority, sector performance 
and needs. 

It is needless to emphasize that the success of the Decade 
activities depends on the response to efforts to promote water 
supply and sanitation as part of primary health care, the extent of 
community involvement in implementation and on management of the 
community water supply and sanitation activities at village level 
through use of low-cost technology. WHO'S collaborative programme 
has therefore to be restructured to strengthen community 
participation, mobilize resources at the grassroots, and train 
village workers in the operation and maintenance of the 
infrastructure. 

WHO supported activities in environmental health and housing 
in rural and urban development focusing on issues in respect of 
housing, human settlements and the environment. WHO and UNICEF have 
actively promoted case studies dealing with health and housing in 
India and Sri Lanka. 

With increasing industrialization and the extensive use of 
pesticides and fertilizers, environmental health hazards are 
becoming a priority problem in most countries of the Region. WHO has 
therefore strengthened its efforts, scope and basis of its technical 
cooperation with Member Countries in respect of chemical safety and 
control of environmental health hazards. Under the WHO Global 
Environmental Monitoring System (GEMS), several countries have 
continued their activities in monitoring the quality of water and 
air. At the 39th session of the Regional Committee, concern was 
expressed at the increasing levels of chemicals and radioactive 
substances in the environment. WHO has responded to this concern by 
collecting, collating and disseminating relevant information on 
chemical and radioactive contamination particularly of food and food 
products following the Chernobyl accident. 
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FOOD SAFETY 

The food safety programme has yet to develop in most countries of 
the Region. Food safety requires a multisectoral approach and 
effective collaboration among different ministries concerned with 
food safety at the national level. WHO'S efforts, however, have been 
mainly to improve some of the technical components and wherever 
feasible to promote integration of the programme with primary health 
care for a more effective impact on community health. The food 
safety programme is directly related to health as well as to 
economic development. Several countries in the Region are exporters 
of processed food and therefore need an effective food safety 
programme to ensure the quality and safety of products. 

Increasing use of pesticides and chemicals have created 
problems regarding contamination of food and the environment. WHO 
has assisted countries to strengthen their capabilities for 
monitoring food contamination. Some of the countries like India and 
Thailand are participating in the global programme for control of 
food contamination. 

DIAGNOSTIC, THERAPEUTIC AND REHABILITATIVE TECHNOLOGY 

Most countries are taking effective steps to ensure the availability 
of essential drugs and vaccines for their primary health care 
programmes. National and regional mechanisms are being developed for 
quality control of pharmaceuticals and biologicals. The major effort 
during this period has been to assist countries in developing 
appropriate policies and mechanisms for drug management. Several 
countries received assistance in updating drug policies, establishing 
lists of essential drugs, strengthening quality control mechanisms, 
and ensuring the availability of essential drugs in rural areas by 
providing adequate technical inputs to develop and strengthen 
distribution systems. In order to highlight the misuse or excessive 
use of drugs, WHO has also initiated a collaborative programme for 
rational use of drugs. With a view to providing regional facilities 
for training of technical manpower and for quality control of 
essential drugs and biologicals, WHO has developed a network of 
regional laboratories as collaborating centres to assist those 
countries which have not developed their own quality control 
facilities. The Organization also catalyzed technical cooperation 
among the countries in the field of pharmaceuticals and biologicals, 
particularly with a view to improving quality control, establishing 
good manufacturing practices, preparing regional reference 
substances, improving mechanisms for the registration and evaluation 
of medicines, strengthening quality control laboratories, and 
improving logistics, particularly distribution in peripheral areas. 
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WHO and DANIDA have jointly provided technical and financial support 
to the Government of Bangladesh in further strengthening the 
implementation of its drug policies, particularly in the field of 
quality control and general improvement in the quality of medical 
care in upazila areas. Several countries, such as India, Indonesia 
and Thailand are moving towards regional self-sufficiency in regard 
to the production of essential drugs. 

CLINICAL, LABORATORY AND RADIOLOGICAL TECHNOLOGY 
FOR HEALTH SYSTEMS BASED ON PBIWRY HEALTH CARE 

The emphasis of WHO's programme in the field of Clinical Laboratory 
and Radiology services has been on the development of peripheral 
laboratories, introduction of appropriate laboratory technologies, 
improvement in the diagnostic methodology and particularly promoting 
the concept of BRS to provide radiological services in peripheral 
areas in support of primary health care. Most countries of this 
region are not self sufficient in the production of commonly 
required microbiologicals and immunological. reagents. WHO has 
therefore actively collaborated with some countries to develop and 
strengthen their capabilities for production and standardization of 
laboratory reagents. However, most countries have not yet developed 
a national policy for laboratory development nor a national focal 
point. While there may be centres of excellence in some countries, 
the laboratory infrastructure to provide effective support to 
primary health care in the peripheral areas is still weak. There is 
a great deal of scope for TCDC activities in our Region, 
particularly in regard to production of reagents and training of 
personnel. WHO has initiated steps to strengthen centres for 
production of some microbiological and immunological reagents in 
Bangladesh, Burma, India and Thailand. In the field of radiological 
technology, in spite of rapid technological advances, particularly 
in the field of imaging, radiodiagnostic support at district and 
peripheral levels is still inadequate. There is also an urgent need 
for improving the quality of radiological services not only for 
better utilization of the facilities but also to reduce health 
hazards due to radiation exposure. WHO has produced documents on 
radiology in support of PHC and disseminated these to all the 
countries of the Region. 

TRADITIONAL MEDICINE 

Traditional medicine continues to flourish, providing health care to 
large population groups in the countries of the Region. WHO's main 
thrust in this field has been to utilize the available human 
resources for promotive and preventive aspects of health and to give 
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support to primary health care programmes. Several countries in this 
region were assisted in evolving strategies and mechanisms for 
utilizing traditional medicine in primary health care. Support was 
also provided to the countries through intercountry projects funded 
by UNDP as well as through the regular budget for training of 
practitioners of traditional medicine, improvement in facilities for 
production of traditional medicines and evolving a methodology for 
standardization of traditional drugs. 

ReHABILITATION OF THE DISABLBD 

Considerable progress has been made in the Region in regard to the 
rehabilitation of the disabled. Government and nongovernmental 
organizations and bilateral agencies developed several programmes 
aimed at rehabilitation of those affected by various forms of 
disability. The concept of community-based rehabilitation has 
gained further support and has been accepted as one of the best 
solutions to the problem. WHO collaborated with several countries in 
organizing group educational activities and training programmes. 

Impressive progress has been made on the managerial, operational and 
technical aspects of the Expanded Programme on Immunization (EPI) in 
all countries of the Region. Although the immunization coverage for 
all six antigens is still below 50 per cent at the regional level, a 
reduction in the EPI target diseases has been documented at the 
national level or in selected areas in some Member Countries of this 
Region. Moreover, DPR Korea, Sri Lanka and Thailand have the 
potential to achieve the goal of eradication of polio in the near 
future. Countries have now adopted programmes of accelerated 
immunization 80 as to achieve the goal of EPI of providing 
immunization services to all children (Universal Child ~mmunization) 
by the year 1990. All Member Countries have included BCG, DPT, OPV 
and measles vaccines in their immunization schedules and almost ell 
have included tetanus toxoid (TT) for pregnant women. WHO has 
continued to support the countries with national training courses 
and seminars on EPI management, cold chain and logistics, EPI 
programme reviews and evaluation, and developing more complete, 
valid, efficient and timely reporting systems. The capabilities of 
some of the countries to produce sufficient quantities of vaccines 
used in EPI have been enhanced, and WHO and UNICEF have assisted in 
providing vaccines of assured quality. Further strengthening of EPI 
information and health education programmes to promote community 
involvement have been supported. 



Member Countries are committed to the achievement of Universal 
Child Immunization (UCI) goals by 1990 and many have signed a 
declaration to this effect, presented at the 40th Anniversary session 
of the United Nations General Assembly. Integrated approaches with 
other health units and non-health sectors were promoted for community 
involvement and social mobilization conducive to the reduction of 
drop-out rates, for observance of the 1987 World Health Day theme on 
immunization throughout the year, and for further use of EPZ 
materials for primary school children. The countries are also 
developing and strengthening mechanisms of reporting data related to 
the computerized regional EPI information system in the context of 
their national and subnational health systems; further promoting 
30-cluster EPI coverage surveys, and strengthening and developing 
routine and sentinel surveillance systems. 

DISEASE VECTOR CONTROL 

Many of the problems related to major vector borne diseases in the 
- Region are a result of several factors such as rapid urbanization 

and industrialization, absence of adequate water supply resulting in 
storage of water, improper sanitation facilities and defective 
irrigation. WHO is supporting the prevention and control of vector 
borne diseases mainly through technical services in the Region. The 
main constraints encountered in vector control activities are 
inadequate supply of appropriate types of insecticide, their higher 
cost and the paucity of cost-effective non-chemical control methods. 
WHO has therefore collaborated with the countries in instituting 
bio-environmental measures such as source reduction with emphasis on 
community participation. It is also assisting in strengthening the 
national vector surveillance activities, monitoring of vector 
resistance to insecticides and developing guidelines for integrated 
vector control with community participation. 

While WHO continued its active collaboration with Member Countries 
in the field of malaria, the disease has continued to be a major 
public health problem in eight out of nine m~larious countries of 
this region. The overall malaria situation in the Region did not 
show significant improvement in terms of reduction of incidence over 
the previous year, though some countries reported a further decrease 
in the total number of malaria cases. In fact, the technical 
problems, such as vector resistant to insecticides and parasite 
resistance to drugs have continued to pose ser[ous obstacles to the 
control of malaria in most countries of this region. This situation 
has been further complicated with a considerable increase in 
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population mobility, refractory behaviour of some principal malaria 
vectors and non-involvement of communities in accepting antimalarial 
measures, such as indoor spraying. The proportion of Plasmodium 
falciparum in the overall incidence did not show a decreasing trend, 
except in Thailand. Shortages of adequate trained manpower, 
weaknesses in the managerial framework and inadequate supply of 
insecticides have continued to hinder malaria control programmes. 
Realizing the gravity of the situation, the countries of this region 
have contemplated developing realistic policies with clearly defined 
objectives and approaches to malaria control programmes. Newer 
strategies have been evolved, such as rationalization of the use of 
different antimalarials, particularly Mefloquine, adoption of an 
integrated vector control methodology, stimulation of community 
participation and intersectoral collaboration and mobilization of 
internal and external resources to maintain the smooth supply of 
insecticides. It has been realized that the process of integration 
of the malaria control programme with the general health services 
has to be pursued actively and systematically, and the control 
strategies made flexible to suit the local epidemiological situation 
and availability of resources. It is necessary to emphasize the need 
to mobilize resources in order to highlight the fact that the 
malaria situation is assuming a grave proportion. Unless 
multilateral and international agencies are made aware of the 
widening resources gap in maintenance efforts for malaria control 
and unless expeditious steps are taken to bridge this gap, there is 
every possibility of the malaria situation worsening in the 
South-East Asia Region. 

PARASITIC DISEASES 

Parasitic diseases are no doubt an important public health problem 
in most of the countries in our Region. Intestinal parasitic 
infection, particularly ascariasis and ameobiasis, contributes 
substantially to the morbidity and mortality and also aggravates the 
already precarious state of malnutrition prevalent particularly in 
the child population. In spite of the long-term effects of these 
diseases on health and nutrition they have not received much 
attention and have been placed on a low priority in most countries 
of our Region. Further, weak laboratory infrastructure, poor 
sanitation and lack of trained manpower and paucity of effective 
drugs have resulted in poor control of these diseases. WHO'S 
programme in this area has mainly been in the field of epidemiology 
and the strengthening of national capabilities in the diagnosis, 
treatment and control of intestinal helminthic infections, control 
of filariasis, schistosomiasis, leishmaniasis and dracunculiasis. 
Since leishmaniasis has become a serious public health problem in 
some regions of Bangladesh, Nepal and India, WHO, through a 



UNDP-funded project, continues to strengthen national capabilities 
for control of visceral leishmaniasis. Training of laboratory 
technicians and entomologists was carried out in all the three 
countries. Another notable activity was the initiation of 
multisectorsl collaborative action for control of visceral 
leishmaniasis in Bangladesh and Nepal. WHO collaborated actively 
with the Government of India in the guineaworm eradication programme 
particularly in epidemiological surveillance activities and in an 
appraisal of the programme. 

DIARRHOEAL DISEASES 

Diarrhoea1 diseases still continue to be a leading cause of 
mortality in children under five. Although most countries have 
established national programmes for diarrhoeal diseases control, the 
level of mortality and morbidity due to diarrhoeal diseases remains 
unacceptable. WHO programmes are therefore focused on this target 
group through well formulated strategies for systematic use of ORS, 
training of clinical and supervisory staff, strengthening of 
curricula in medical schools and in other training institutions, 
creating regional or national self-sufficiency for production of ORS 
and integrating the programme with EPI and ARI in the context of 
primary health care. The long-term goal of the regional diarrhoeal 
diseases control programme aims at reduction in childhood mortality 
in the targeted age group through extensive use of oral rehydration 
therapy (ORT). The programme also emphasizes other interventions 
such as breast feeding, proper weaning practices, improved personal 
hygiene and sanitation, and use of safe drinking water. In order to 
effectively implement such multisectoral interventions the emphasis 
has been on preparing health education messages targeted to bring 
about changes in current practices and behavioural patterns. 

Since training forms an important element of the control 
programme, WHO has actively supported training courses in clinical, 
laboratory and managerial aspects of the programme. The revised 
version of the CDD supervisory skills course including the new 
module on prevention of diarrhoeal diseases has been introduced in 
order to focus on home and community interventions for reducing 
morbidity due to diarrhoea. During the year there was a comprehensive 
review and evaluation of the CDD programmes in Indonesia and 
Thailand. The review also made some practical recommendations to 
improve the programme thrust. WHO also supported research in the 
areas of etiology, vaccine development, epidemiology and operational 
field research through intercountry workshops. Regional research 
capabilities in the epidemiological and clinical trial research 
methodologies were strengthened. More studies may be undertaken on 
the efficacy of home-made fluids, attitudes and behavioural patterns 
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of families and communities vis-a-vis diarrhoea1 disease, role of 
traditional medicines and traditional practitioners in the 
prevention and control of diarrhoea particularly in children under 5 
years of age. Greater attention needs to be paid to health 
education, particularly family education, as well as to effective 
interventions for long-term control of diarrhoea1 diseases. 

TROPICAL DISEASE RESEARCH 

Since the inception of the WH~lUN~Ptworld Bank Special Programme for 
Research and Training in Tropical Diseases (TDR) in 1976, 
participation of South-East Asia Region countries in this programme 
has been increasing. In 1986, there were 59 projects funded by the 
TDR programme mainly in the fields of malaria, leprosy and 
filariasis. In India and Indonesia several studies on the dynamics 
of transmission of falciparum malaria are being pursued. Immunology 
of malaria is being studied in Sri Lanka with the thrust on 
developing a transmission-blocking vaccine against P.vivax and 
preparation of parasite antigens using monoclonal antm. In 
Thailand, malaria research has focused on the evaluation of clinical 
efficacy of MefZoquine and the economic aspects of the malaria 
control programme. ELISA diagnostic tests are being developed to 
detect the circulating antibody of W.Bancrofti filarial infection. 
New antifilarial drugs are being tested. In the area of leprosy 
control, research activities include field trials of the efficacy of 
multi-drug therapy, development of immuno-diagnostic tests, 
especially spot tests, and development of vaccines and vaccine 
trials. 

ACUTE RESPIRATORY INFECTIONS (AH) 

Acute respiratory infections are among the major causes of infant 
mortality in this region and the Member Countries recognize the 
importance of A R I  control. National task forces and advisory 
committees have been formed in several countries. Health education 
materials have been prepared and are being used in several ongoing 
intervention studies on a pilot scale in most of the countriee. 
Operational, epidemiological, etiological and clinical research 
projects hav- been initiated in seven countries by WHO and other 
agencies likt UNICEF, US AID and SIDA. A significant development has 
been the adoprion of an integrated approach with CDD and EPI for the 
control of ARI. 

Training materials focusing on the methodology for planning, 
implementation and evaluation of ARI control programmes have been 
developed. WHO continues its collaboration with Member Countries 



particularly focusing on the training of primary health care workers 
and district medical and other health personnel as an integrated 
package for achieving the objectives and targets of ARI programmes. 

Tuberculosis continues to be a major health problem in most countries 
of the Region. In spite of active tuberculosis control programmes in 
the countries, prevalence of infective cases continues to be high. 
This highlights the need for greater efforts to undertake effective 
measures to control the disease at all levels of health care, 
utilizing the existing primary health care infrastructure. WHO'S 
collaborative efforts in this field involve intensification of 
epidemiological surveillance, strengthening of laboratory services, 
provision of essential drugs, training of health manpower and 
promotion of research. A significant development is in the 
integration of the tuberculosis programme with primary health care 
services with a view to extending the coverage to the most 
peripheral areas. Among the major constraints Ln the control of the 
disease are those relating to case detection and case holding. WHO 
has therefore stimulated studies on short-term chemotherapy in 
several countries of the Region. Lack of adequate laboratory 
facili~ies in peripheral areas has posed a very serious problem in 
case detection. In India, WHO, along with SIDA has actively 
collaborated in establishing tuberculosis centres in every district 
using the existing infrastructure. 

LEPROSY 

Leprosy control continues to receive high priority in a number of 
countries in this region. WHO'S major thrust is on collaborating 
with the Member Countries in the adoption of the revised strategy 
for leprosy control. The most essential component of this new 
approach is the use of a multi-drug regimen for treatment of both 
multi-bacillary and pauci-bacillary patients. It has been established 
that these regimens are effective, and are well tolerated. The 
acceptability is high and the treatment regularity has been 
consistently above 80 per cent in well-organized control programmes. 
Encouraging epidemiological trends have been observed in Burma, 
Bhutan, Maldives and Thailand, and in certain districts of India. 
There has been a substantial decline in the prevalence rates and a 
reduction in the proportion of cases among children between the age 
groups of 0-14 and in the deformity rate (WHO grade 2 & 3 ) .  Maldives 
has formulated an action plan with the assistance of WHO to achieve 
zero transmission by 1995. The Government of India undertook a 
second independent evaluation of the National Leprosy Eradication 



Programme jointly with WHO. Several institutions and organizations 
are continuing research in the field of new drugs, immunwdiagnoatics 
and vaccines. The major difficulties experienced by national 
programmes relate to case holding, adequate and timely supply of 
anti-leprosy drugs, and the age-old stigma attached to the disease. 
Attempts are therefore being made to integrate leprosy in the 
general health services programme and this has achieved notable 
succesa in many countries. SIDA as well as the Sasakawa and Damian 
foundations have played an effective role in supporting leprosy 
control programmes in the South-East Asia Region. 

The joint UNDPIWORLD BANK/WHO Special Programme for Research 
and Training in Tropical Diseases is supporting research on newer 
drugs and the development of immuno-diagnostic techniques etc., there 
is also considerable activity, particularly in India, in the field 
of vaccine development. WHO-sponsored field trials of vaccine using 
armadillo-derived killed M. leprae, are now at the take off stage. 

SEXUbLLY-TRANSKITTED DISEASES 

The magnitude and dimensions of the problem of sexually-transmitted 
diseases in most countries of the Region is not known clearly due to 
inadequate reporting. These diseases present a complex problem 
involving both individuals and society as a whole. They have to be 
viewed against the rapidly changing socio-economic milieu affecting 
traditional values of society in the countries of the Region. 
Syphilis and gonorrhoea present major problems and therefore STD 
control programmes are mainly directed towards these diseases in 
several countries of the Region. In the case of gonorrhoea, the most 
disturbing trend is rapid dissemination of Penicillinase-producing 
Neiserria gonococci (PPNG) strains to several countries of this 
region. This situation requires the urgent attention of national 
authorities. WHO collaboration is only with some countries and is 
mainly in the field of strengthening diagnostic and treatment 
facilities and training of manpower. 

ACQUIRED IMMUNC-DEFICIENCY SYNDROME (AIDS) 

Acquired Immunwdeficiency Syndrome (AIDS), though not as yet a 
priority public health problem in the Reglon, is a matter of great 
concern to Member Countries in view of its devastating effects in 
USA, other Western countries and Africa and the fear of its 
introduction in the South-East Asia Region. While some countries 
have reported AIDS cases, none seems to be of indigenous origin. A 
few confirmed cases were either due to contacts with foreigners or 
through transfusion of contaminated blood abroad. All countries in 



our Region have constituted task forces or committees to prevent the 
occurrence of the disease. SEAR0 has drawn up a regional plan for 
surveillance and control of AIDS and continues to provide technical 
material and disseminate updated information on the global situation 
of AID8 to the countries. Action was also initiated on establishing 
two collaborating centres on AIDS, one each in India and Thailand 
for training nationals in laboratory methodology, undertaking 
confirmatory tests such as Western Blot and evaluation of kits for 
antibody testing. 

OTHER COMMUNICABLE DISEASE 

Other communicable diseases of importance in a number of countries 
in this region are Japanese encephalitis, meningococcal meningitis, 
viral hepatitis, dengue haemorrhagic fever etc. WHO has been 
collaborating with Member Countries in their efforts to control 
these diseases through the supply of vaccines, provision of drugs 
and insecticides, technical expertise, as well. as training of health 
manpower. 

Dengue Haemorrhagic fever (DHF) continues to occur in Burma, 
Indonesia and Thailand as an epidemic disease and was among the ten 
leading causes of hospitalization among children in these countries. 
A meeting of the principal investigators on the epidemiological 
study of dengue haemorrhagic fever was convened by WHO in July 1986 
in Delhi. This meeting reviewed the DHF situation in the Region and 
identified factors which could be considered responsible for DHF/DSS 
and made recommendations for instituting preventive and control 
measures. WHO'S major thrust however, in this area is to promote 
research in epidemiological and clinical aspects and ecological 
problems in both endemic and non-endemic areas of the countries of 
this region. WHO has also continued its support to the programme of 
development of vaccines. The results of the human volunteer trials 
on the efficacy of the DEN-2 virus candidate vaccine, as well as the 
progress made on the development of DEN-1, 3 and 4 vaccines have 
been reviewed. 

VIBAL HEPATITIS 

Viral hepatitis and other liver diseases have been a serious public 
health problem in the South-East Asia Region. Acute viral hepatitis 
is widely present in all countries. WHO-supported studies indicated 
that about 900 cases per 100 000 population occur every year. Host 
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countries reported a high incidence of all types of viral hepatitis, 
particularly, hepatitis non-A non-B. Very little infornation on 
delta antigen is, however, available. Recent epidemiological data 
indicates that non-A non-B hepatitis is an emerging problem in the 
Region and accounts for 28 - 90 per cent of acute hepatitis cases. 
Frequent epidemics due to this virus infection have been reported 
from Burma, India, Mongolia and Nepal. WHO has reviewed the country 
situation on non-A non-B viral hepatitis and initiated a research 
programme drawing a regional plan of action for the prevention and 
control of non-A non-B viral hepatitis and developing guidelines for 
future research activities. The programme also involves establishing 
facilities at some of the advanced centres of research in India, 
Indonesia and Thailand to attain self-reliance in the production of 
diagnostic reagents. Vaccine trials have been conducted to establish 
an optimum dosage regime in infants to prevent Hepatitis B infection. 

JAPANESE ENCEPWITIS 

Japanese encephalitis has appeared as a public health problem in 
several countries such as Burma, India, Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka 
and Thailand. In 1985-86, local epidemics of Japanese encephalitis 
have been reported from India, Nepal and Sri Lsnka. In Thailand, 
outbreaks have been reported every year mainly in the north and 
north-eastern regions, with considerably high morbidity rates. WHO 
responded to the country's request for organizing control 
operations, epidemiological studies, strengthening of laboratory 
facilities and provision of vaccines. 

MENINGOCOC~ MENINGITIS 

Meningococcal meningitis is predominant in Bhutan, parts of India 
and Nepal. These countries have therefore made special efforts to 
set up epidemiological surveillance operations. WHO collaborated 
with the programme by providing technical expertise and vaccines for 
organizing control operations. 

Collaborative activities in the areas of blindness prevention were 
further intensified in all countries of the Region. The main 
emphasis of WHO'S programme for the prevention of blindness has been 
on the infrastructure development and strengthening for the delivery 
of essential eye care as a part of primary health care. Such an 
approach needs planned training and development of all levels of 
health personnel, provision of referral facilities and also the 
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delivery of services through outreach mechanisms to underserved 
communities. While an intensified project for the control of 
blindness from glaucoma has been supported in selected Member 
Countries, cataract relief facilities have been further strengthened. 
Steps have also been taken to provide lorcost spectacles. Health 
systems research has been promoted and supported with a view to 
enhancing the capabilities of Member Countries in obtaining and 
utilizing the results of research, in programae planning and 
implementation. Mobilization of extrabudgetary resources has 
facilitated the extension of programme activities to hitherto 
underserved areas. The close collaboration with nongovernmental 
organizations has been a bright spot of the programme in the Region. 

CANCER CONTROL 

Over half of the estimated annual world total of 5.8 million new 
cases of cancer are reported to occur in the developing countries. 
However, there are no reliable estimates of the incidence of cancer 
in the Region. This is because the infrastructure required to 
reliably determine the incidence is weak in most countries. WHO 
collaborative efforts have therefore been aimed at enhancing 
national capabilities in this regard through strengthening or the 
setting up of cancer registries. The cancer problem is likely to 
increase in the Region partly because of the demographic trends 
indicating larger numbers of the elderly and partly due to changing 
life styles and increasing environmental risk factors. 

The pattern of cancer in the Region, however, remains 
unchanged with oral and lung cancers as leading sites in males and 
uterine, cervical and breast cancers predominating in females. 
Cancer prevention programmes are of great relevance particularly 
where tobacco is used excessively, and constitute the total priority 
for preventive action. Given the constraints limiting primary 
prevention, early detection has been supported as a second 
alternative option. WHO has supported countries in training various 
levels of health personnel in early diagnosis techniques and in 
developing and strengthening facilities in radiotherapy. 

CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASES 

Cardiovascular Diseases which include ischaemic heart disease, 
stroke and rheumatic heart disease have already become a leading 
cause of death and disability in adults in several countries of the 
Region. The improvement in the life expectancy at birth and the 
rapidly increasing number of persons aged above 60 years in most 
Member Countries are the contributory factors for the increasing 



prevalence of cardiovascular disease in the South-East Asia Region. 
The high incidence of rheumatic fever and rheumatic heart diseases 
are being addressed to by a number of Member Countries through 
programmes which include primary and secondary prevention. India, 
Sri Lanka and Thailand are participating in a global programme 
supported by AGFUND for control of ILP and RHP. The project is based 
on the application of sound knowledge and technology for 
implementing community based programmes for prevention and control 
of RF/RHF. Such a strategy involves case finding, registration and 
surveillance of suspected cases and follow-up of information on 
newly identified patients with a view to prevent recurrence of RP by 
providing secondary prophylaxis to the maximum number of registered 
patients. Laboratory support for the programme has also been 
strengthened. 

OTHER NONCOMMUN1CABL.E DISEASES 

Although communicable diseases continue to be the priority health 
problems, in view of the rapid socio-economic developments and 
changing life styles, noncommunicable diseases (NCD) are emerging as 
important public health problems in several countries of the Region. 
Mindful of this trend, Member Countries have initiated the formula- 
tion of strategies which embody the principle of a community-based 
approach for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases. 
Realizing the importance of common or closely related risk factors 
in the patho-physiology of some of these diseases, WHO has promoted 
an integrated approach for their prevention and control so as to 
ensure an optimum utilization of managerial skills, infrastructure, 
manpower and financial resources. Campaigns against tobacco'use and 
the promotion of healthy life styles in the context of primary 
health care are all prominent strategies in such programmes. Much 
emphasis has been placed on the importance of information and 
education of the communities in achieving these objectives. 

CONTRIBUTIONS OF OTBBR AGENCIES 

Several international organizations are collaborating with the 
countries and WHO in their health development efforts in this 
region. United Nations agencies particularly UNDP, UNICEF, and UNFPA 
have provided financial as well as technical support to the 
countries in close collaboration with WHO. Many United Nations 
agencies such as ESCAP, WFP, UNIDO, and UNEP have also collaborated 
within their own fields for development of health programmes. The 
multilateral agencies such as IBRD, AGFUND and AsDB provided 
financial support for strengthening of health activities in several 
countries. Several bilateral agencies such as SIDA, DANIDA, NORAD, 
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FINNIDA, US AID, SATA, and JAICA have also supported selective 
health programmes related to leprosy, malaria, tuberculosis, rabies, 
essential drugs, nutrition, immunization and blindness prevention in 
several countries. Amongst the NGOs, the Sasakawa Foundation of 
Japan, Andheri Hilfe and Christoffel Blindenmission of Germany, 
Rotary Foundation and Red Cross Crescent societies have also 
contributed towards health development in this region. 

THE SIXTH MEETING OF TIIE MINISTERS OF 
B W T H  OF SOUTH-BAST ASIAN COUNTRIES 

The Sixth Meeting of the Ministers of Health of tbe countries of the 
WHO South-East Asia Region was inaugurated by His Excellency General 
Prem Tinsulanonda, Prime Minister of Thailand. His Excellency, the 
Prime Minister stressed that an emphasis has to be given to social 
development on a level at least equal to that given to economic 
development. The ministers reviewed progress achieved in the 
mechanisms of TCDC; updating of national health policies and 
strategies in the light of their evaluation and the efforts to 
develop Health for All leadership. 

Noting that the evaluation has to be a springboard of action 
and not a landmark in history, the ministers noted that each Member 
Country should have already taken or initiated appropriate steps to 
introduce changes in health strategies. It was noted that all 
countries were in a situation where problems were growing and 
resources for health were diminishing. They felt, therefore, that 
the emphasis on primary health care was appropriate in resolving 
this dilemma and to attain health and a better quality of life. The 
ministers endorsed the need to further intensify PHC activities and, 
wherever possible, to pursue time-bound targets for defined 
geographical areas or population groups. Some salient components of 
self-managed PHC at villages in the context of quality of life were 
highlighted. The Health Ministers appreciated the desire of the 
Government of Thailand to extend the quality of life approach in the 
form of a campaign for the whole country. 

The ministers, while noting the efforts made by Member States 
to pursue collaborative programmes in health development in the 
spirit of TCDC, reaffirmed their commitment to HFA/2000. 

CONCLUSION 

The above is an overview of the prevalent health situation and WHO's 
collaborative activities in the countries of the South-East Asia 
Region. In spite of the enormity of socio-economic problems and the 
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high morbidity and mortality due to communicable diseases complicated 
by the prevailing malnutrition, the countries of this region are 
committed at the highest political level to forge ahead towards the 
achievement of the goal of Health for All by the year 2000. WHO has 
played a catalytic role in the most critical areas of health 
development. There is preceptible evidence of improvements in the 
health situation in several areas in Member Countries. Having 
evaluated their health strategies, the countries are now taking 
effective steps to remove the weaknesses and consolidate the 
strengths and the gains in implementation of these strategies. 
However, much remains to be done if Health for All is to become a 
reality by the year 2000. WHO, on its part, has assumed the moral, 
technical and financial responsibility for catalyzing the process of 
health development and provide timely and adequate technical inputs 
so that the momentum of the march towards the cherished goal is 
accelerated. 

I wish to take this opportunity to thank sincerely the sister 
agencies in the United Nations system, bilateral and multilateral 
organizations and NGOs which are supporting the Member Countries and 
WHO in the health development efforts in the Region. We need to 
consolidate further our collaboration to achieve our cherished goal 
expeditiously. I convey my sincere thanks to the Member Countries 
for their kind understanding, guidance and support during the past 
year. In spite of discouraging global trends in political and 
economic spheres, I believe that given the will and commitment and 
concerted efforts of the Member Countries we shall continue to 
progress steadily towards the achievement of Health for All by the 
year 2000. 

Dr U KO Ko 
Regional Director 


